
Dear Eden Families, 

 

Each year as I write a closing message, I can’t help but reflect on how quickly the 

school year goes by.  I am certain that those of you with sons and daughters graduating 

or moving up to a new building feel the same way.  Congratulations to all of you! 

I have only been here a short time, but it is very clear to me why Eden is such a 

special place.  The support and encouragement that this community shares with its 

children through our schools is overwhelming.  ―Eden will always be your home‖, the 

message to the Class of 2013 given by High School Principal, Marc Graff, at 

graduation is so very true.  It is true because of you. 

On behalf of the Board of Education, administrators, faculty, staff and students of 

Eden Schools, I thank you for once again supporting our school budget.  The voices of 

the community were heard and the interests of each student were considered. The 

budget, approved with a 1.99% tax levy increase, maintains all academic programs, 

including those in music and the arts.  

This summer, our administrators and Board of Education will be busy revisiting our 

District Goals and setting a direction for next year.  With all the changes in NYS 

education, I anticipate an exciting year.  We now know so much more about the 

teaching and learning process.  The Common Core Learning Standards have taken this 

into account and hold much promise.  They require us as educators to teach more 

deeply and with new purpose. As with all change, it can prove to be a challenge at 

times.  Please know that we, along with all schools, are ―Under Construction‖ and that 

we will arrive at a place far better than in the past.  While we may not have all the 

answers right away, feel free to call your son/daughters’ teachers when you do have 

questions.   

As you read through this newsletter, you can’t help but notice all the talent, 

creativity and self-expression of our students.  Their work and generosity has helped 

improve the lives of many people in Western New York.  We will miss them over the 

summer and look forward to seeing them on Opening Day for Students, Wednesday, 

September 4. 

And finally, these opportunities would not be possible without the dedication of our 

teachers, staff and administrators.  I’d like to take this opportunity to wish them all a 

safe, healthy and joyful summer.  Thank you for all you do. 

From the Superintendent 
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Newly Elected Board of Education Members-  
Congratulations to Paul Shephard and Patricia Krouse on their election to the  Eden Central School Board 

of Education.  Their terms are effective July 1, 2013  through June, 30 2016.  We wish them much success 

in this endeavor. 



Mrs. Mary Ellen Bossert 

arranged Knox field trips, taught 

lessons/units that were inspired 

by what was experienced on the 

field trips and entered two of 

these lessons in the Knox 

Inspired contest! 

Albright Knox has just 

updated their "Inspired" site...we 

are featured! 

 

ART NEWS:  

Second grade Action Jackson 

Unit includes artwork: Action 

spatter collages with action 

figures drawn from modeling 

Physical Education and Art, 

Computer-generated art from the 

jacksonpollack.org site Tech and 

Art, and Word Art Collages 

based on an Onamonapia ELA 

and Music/Sound and Art.  The 

District won Honorable Mention 

K-5 and a check for $150 for the 

art program! 

First grade Sculptures 

inspired by Rubins' Built  to Live 

Anywhere, at Home Here, metal 

sculpture on the front lawn of 

the Albright Knox includes: 

Assemblage 3D art from 

recycled materials, 2D drawings 

from the 3D sculptures and Art 

Criticism Critiques statements.  

Problem Solving won first place 

K-5 and a check for $1,200 for 

the art program. 

These photos were taken at 

the reception at Clifton Hall at 

Albright Knox Art Gallery on 

Thursday, May 16, 2013.  It was 

hosted by Blue Cross and Blue 

Shield in partnership with the 

Albright Knox education 

department. 
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Albright Knox Artists 
By Mary Ellen Bossert 

Front:  Elizabeth Kauzala, Sarah 

Kauzala, Catherine Kauzala.   

Back:  Mitchel Schnaufer, Jake 

Kohlmeier, Matthew Schnaufer.  

First grader, Ethan Wiles 

with his Action Jackson 

Collage and his family. 

First grader, Meeah Wegrzynowski 

with her Rubins' sculpture and 

her family. 

First grader David McCart with 

his Rubins' Sculpture and his 

family. 

Second grader Sara Dibble and 

her Action Jackson Collage. 

NEWS:%20
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Mrs. Bossert and the first 

grade artists from the G.L.P. 

have been hard at work creating 

a 30 foot mural for the back drop 

of the cafeteria stage.  The mural 

depicts a tree in day and night 

with winter, spring, summer and 

fall represented for all to enjoy! 

Art is powerful! Special 

thanks to the PTA for making 

this project possible. Thank you 

to the GLP SDMT membership 

for your vision that is helping to 

make our building an even 

brighter star! 

Tree of all Seasons! The unveiling—A 30 foot mural painted on 

canvas was hung on the back stage wall of the GLP cafeteria!  It was 

created by first grade artists under the guidance of art teacher, Mrs. 

Bossert. 

Students in Eden's art classes made art embellished bison as souvenirs welcoming U.S. armed services 

veterans to Buffalo from across the nation. The veterans participated in the national Veteran's Golden Age 

Games geared for those aged 55 and over in Buffalo May 30 - June 4. Over 700 veterans participated in the 

event. 

Students created a work of art on a bison, and added messages thanking them for serving our country, 

welcoming them to Buffalo, and wishing them luck in the 

games. The bison they created will be given to seniors who are 

competing in Billiards as part of the games. "We wanted to give 

each person a keepsake souvenir for the games, while thanking 

them for their service. We began the lesson talking about what 

"veterans" means, and the types of sacrifices they made. It 

made a great discussion right before the Memorial Day 

holiday,'" said art teacher, Lynn Morgan.  Pictured are Junior 

High students from Ms. Morgan's 1B class, each holding one of 

the bison they created. 
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Tree of All Seasons 
By Mary Ellen Bossert 

Veteran’s Golden Age Games 
By Lynn Morgan 
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Eden G.L.P. Kindergarten 

Flower Paintings inspired by the 

work of artist, Georgia O’Keeffe 

are on display at Henry’s 

Gardens located at 7950 Sisson 

Highway, Route 75. 

Art Teacher, Mrs. Mary 

Ellen Bossert, selected paintings 

by Skyler F., Abby L., Mitchell 

P., Grace C., Trinity C., Daniel 

S. and Brady M.  Evenhouse 

Printing generously made copies 

of the paintings so they could be 

displayed among the beautiful 

surroundings in the new 

establishment of Martin and 

Barb Henry of Eden.  

Come take a look and 

enjoy the bounty of the season! 

Congratulations to Mrs. 

Stumpf’s artists:  Skyler Fox, 

Abigail LaVerdi, Mitchell 

Preischel; and Mrs. Castiglia’s 

artists:  Grace Canfield, Trinity 

Chatwood, Daniel Schunk, 

Brady Mason. (Brady Mason’s 

painting pictured at right.) 

GLP Artists 
By Mary Ellen Bossert 

Congratulations Lexie DePan, second grade Superintendent Art 

Collection winner from the GLP!  Her art work titled, Action 

Jackson Word Art (pictured below) is on exhibit at the Albright 

Knox at the moment, but when it comes back to Eden, it will be 

framed and exhibited in the halls at the GLP to inspire other artists 

in generations to come.  

Mrs. Bossert's Art News: Mrs. Engle's and Ms. Preischel's second 

grade classes have created Japanese inspired paper crane bowls and 

Mrs. Stumpf, Mrs. Rapp, and Mrs. Castiglia's kindergarten artists 

created clay bowls that were painted by residents at the Eden Heights 

Assisted Living Center.  Pictured right at the Burchfield-Penney Art 

Gallery are Mrs. Bossert, Jocelyn Pond (K), Ryan Pontonio (2), Pat 

Crosier (Eden Heights Activity Director), and Mrs. Karen Pontonio. 

Congratulations to the 2013 Superintendent Art Collection Winners 

 
These artists will have a piece of their artwork displayed in their school building:  Alexandria DePan, 

Grade 2, Savannah Battleson, Grade 5, Nicole Mroz, Grade 7, Kelly Doherty, Grade 12.   
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Sixth grade students were 

recently given the opportunity to 

explore a wide variety of careers 

available to them in their 

community, as well as around 

the world.  They were able to 

explore their interests, values, 

abilities and skills.   

While in their computer lab 

class, students completed an 

interest inventory and were able 

to assess their likes and dislikes 

of a variety of activities and 

interests.  Students chose from a 

variety of careers online and 

explored them at 

mappingyourfuture.org/    

planyourcareer/careership/.  

Students were also given the 

opportunity to do a virtual job 

shadow online.  They were able 

to view a person in their chosen 

career choice perform daily 

duties at www.careeronestop.org/

ExploreCareers/ExploreCareers.aspx. 

 On May 10th, the sixth 

graders were treated to a half 

day ―Career Day Fair‖ where 

Eden parents, community 

members, and friends and 

spouses of Eden Elementary 

teachers spoke to the students 

about their own career paths.  

Each student attended three 25-

minute sessions with presenters 

they chose during computer lab, 

and students and faculty alike, 

enjoyed each presentation.  

Presenters included Jeff 

Meredith, Hockey Coach - 

SUNY Fredonia; Steve 

Malkowski, Buffalo Police 

Officer; Ann Sawyer, Court 

Reporter; Tracey Fest, Pediatric 

Dental Hygienist; Tim 

Schnaufer, Architect and 

Professor - ECC; Chuck Laedke, 

Mason; Michael Breeden, Chief 

Information Officer – Erie 

County; Don Johnson, Plumber; 

Joe Steger, Professional Tennis 

Coach; Kevin Karstedt, 

Informational Writer; Jody 

Bialaszewski, Occupational 

Therapist.  We were thrilled to 

have so many presenters donate 

their time to help at our annual 

Career Day at Eden Elementary 

be such a success! 

For more pictures of the day, go 

to www.edencsd.org >Teacher 

Pages > Computer Lab Prek-6> 

Mrs. Schnaufer’s Homepage > 

Career Day. 

Career Day Extravaganza at Eden Elementary 
By Mrs. Schnaufer and Mrs. Orcutt 

EDEN PUBLIC LIBRARY 

COMMUNITY EVENTS— 

 

JUNE 26-- ―Charlie & 

Checkers‖ at 2 p.m. 

Juggling, magic and lots of fun 

at this kick-off to ―Dig Into 

Reading,‖ the library's summer 

reading program for kids 12 and 

under. 

JULY 2, 9, 16, 23, 30— 

―Readaloud Story Time‖ at 11 

a.m. for ages 4 to 6.   

Registration in advance is 

required.   

JULY 2, 9, 16, 23, 30 -- ―Book 

Buddies‖ at 2 p.m. for ages 7 to 

11.  Registration in advance is 

required. 

JULY 5, 12, 19, 26 and August 

2 -- ―Toddler Read-To- Me‖ for 

ages 2 to 3 with a grownup.  

Registration in advance is 

required. 

JULY 10 -- Annual Family 

Picnic from 4:30 to 7:00 p.m. 

Reasonably priced hot dogs and 

other picnic fare. Entertainment. 

Perfect for all ages. 

http://mappingyourfuture.org/planyourcareer/careership/
http://mappingyourfuture.org/planyourcareer/careership/
http://www.careeronestop.org/ExploreCareers/ExploreCareers.aspx
http://www.careeronestop.org/ExploreCareers/ExploreCareers.aspx
http://www.edencsd.org


Congratulations to Eden’s 2013 top three 

seniors, Jacob Sessanna, Lindsay Robinson, and 

Jenelle Nyitrai who were recognized at the annual 

Scholastic 

Achievement 

Recognition Dinner 

sponsored by the 

Erie Niagara School 

Superintendents’ 

Association on May 

23, 2013 at 

Salvatore’s Italian 

Restaurant. 

Eden Central School is proud to announce our 

2013 spring Scholar/Athlete Team Awards from 

the New York State Public High School Athletic 

Association, Inc. 

Congratulations to the following teams and 

coaches for being Scholar/Athlete Teams for the 

spring season: 

Boys Lacrosse - Chris Archabald;  Softball 

- Marisa Fallacaro;  Tennis - Rich Brechtel;  

Boys Track - Tom Wall;  Girls Track - Randy 

Perison. 

 The following teams have earned a team grade 

average of 90% or higher during the spring sports 

season: 

Boys Lacrosse:  John Arnold, Brady 

Bermingham, Johnathan Harrington, Charles 

Lauria, James Miller, John Morrow, Nicholas 

Sarratori, Jonah Baldwin, Nicholas Wilder, 

Brandon White and George Plarr.  

Softball:  Jocelyn Armbruster, Emily Carias, 

Courtney Cross, Cassidy Genco, Jennifer Morrow, 

Abby Waldorf, Lauren Gugino, Elizabeth 

Karstedt, Carley Nasca, Hayley Kobie and Jillian 

Murray.  

Tennis:  Bruce Lutz, Erik Nelson, Daniel 

Scheffler, Jack Flanders, Carl Lograsso, Louis 

Bartus, Adam Funch, Justin Bernard and Michael 

Senus.  

Boys Track:  

Jeremy Nyitrai, Andrew Feldman, Edward 

Koester, Luke Podyma, Tyler Bernas, Johnathan 

Satanek, Henry Ohmit, Kyle Schwertfager, Patrick 

Sullivan, Chase Klawon, Peter Schmitz, Joseph 

Lambe Yonkam, Justin Keller, Tyler Gates and 

George Henderson.  

Girls Track:  

Brianna Tutuska, Sarah Wittmeyer, Taylor 

Acosta, Morgan Keppler, Abagail Rockwood, 

Meghan Ballou, Erin Brawdy, Kristina Tutuska, 

Allison Winiecki, Hannah Jahreis, Corrine 

Bugenhagen, Lainy Pierce, Michaella Glendenning 

and Lisa Bernard.  

Members of the Eden Boys Varsity Tennis team 

(and one alumnus) honored their coach, Richard 

Brechtel, at their final home match of the season. 

Mr. Brechtel 

is retiring 

from Eden 

Junior/

Senior High 

after 

teaching and 

coaching for 

33 years.    
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Richard Brechtel Honored 
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SCHOLAR ATHLETE TEAMS 

By Ann Brown 

2013 Scholastic Achievement 

Students Honored at Dinner 



Chandler Kraska (right) 

recently signed with Allegheny 

College to play golf.  Chandler 

has been on the Varsity golf 

team for the last 5 years and 

was an integral part with the team winning the division 3 out of the last 4 

years.  With each passing year, his leadership skills continued to develop, 

and Chandler has emerged as the team leader on and off the course.  He 

has been the team MVP for the last 3 years and competed in the ECIC 

Championship, as well as the Sectional Qualifier.  His play on the course 

will be missed.  However, the loss of his character and leadership are 

irreplaceable.  We wish you all the best in your future endeavors.  (Seated) 

Mr. Kraska, Chandler, Mrs. Kraska.  (Standing) Mrs. Anzalone, Ms. Fallacaro, Mr. Crombie, Mrs. Banks, Mr. Graff. 

Seniors Sign Letters of Intent 
After a three year starting career on Eden Varsity Lacrosse, Brady 

Bermingham (right) signed his letter of intent to play at Division II Roberts 

Wesleyan.  Brady is a two time lacrosse captain, and ranks among the top 

ten all-time scorers in Eden Lacrosse history.  Brady has twice been 

honored by E.C.I.C. coaches as one of the best players in the league, and is 

a participant in the 34th annual WNY Senior All-Star game.  Brady will 

pursue an engineering degree at Roberts Wesleyan. (Seated) Mrs. 

Bermningham, Brady, Mr. Bermingham.  (Standing) Mrs. Banks, Mr. 

Archabald, Mr. Graff. 

DISTRICT NEWSLETTER 

Cassidy Genco and Nicole Fazzolari have decided to continue their field hockey careers in college.  Cassidy has 

chosen to attend Elmira College where she will major in 

Nursing; while Nicole Fazzolari will attend SUNY 

Brockport where she will also major in Nursing.  Nicole 

and Cassidy were co-captains of this year’s field hockey 

team. Their strong play and leadership skills led the lady 

raiders to a successful season.  Their individual efforts 

earned both athletes Most Valuable Senior Awards; in 

addition to being recognized by the league as they earned 

ECIC all-star awards.  Best wishes to both as they pursue 

their academic and athletic goals.  (Seated) Mrs. 

Fazzolari, Nicole Fazzolari, Cassidy Genco, Mrs. Genco.  

(Standing) Mrs. Carriero, Mrs. Banks, Mr. Fazzolari, Mr. 

Graff, Mr. Genco, Ms. Fallacaro, Mrs. Anzalone. 
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A two year starter and captain in his senior year, John Arnold (left) 

signed a letter of intent to play at Division II Walsh.  In his senior year, 

John led the defense in groundballs and takeaways.  John is a second team 

E.C.I.C. long stick middie.  John's athleticism and hard work on the field 

and in the classroom have led to his success.  (Seated) Mrs. Arnold, John, 

Mr. Arnold.  (Standing) Mrs. Banks, Mr. Archabald, Mr. Graff. 
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What’s On Your Summer Reading List?  Try these! 
By Vanessa Zoll, Elementary School Librarian 

 

 
Shimmer and Splash: The Sparkling World of Sea Life written by Jim Arnosky 

What can you see in the deep blue sea? This book examines different kinds of sea life, including 

jellyfish, sharks, coral reefs, and more. 

 

 

 

Big Nate: Game On! by Lincoln Peirce 

Follows the adventures of sixth-grader Nate Wright and 

his friends through a variety of hapless sports encounters. 

 

 

Far Far Away by Tom McNeal 

Not all fairy tales have happy endings.  

Almost Home by Joan Bauer 

Sixth-grader Sugar and her mother lose their 

beloved house and experience the harsh 

world of homelessness. 

 

 

The 5
th

 Wave by Rick Yancey 

After the 1st wave, only darkness remains. After the 2nd, only the lucky escape. And after 

the 3rd, only the unlucky survive. After the 4th wave, only one rule applies: trust no one. 

 

 

Bomb: The Race to Build and Steal the World’s Most Dangerous Weapon  
by Steve Sheinkin 

Examines the history of the atomic bomb, the discovery of the 

behavior of uranium when placed next to radioactive material, the race 

to build a bomb, and the impact of the weapon on societies around the 

world. 

 

Gorgeous by Paul Rudnick 

When Becky's mother dies, Becky is whisked away from a trailer park to New York City, where 

fashion designer Tom Kelly offers to transform her into a glamorous Rebecca. 

 

Muck City: Winning and Losing in Football’s Forgotten Town 
by Bryan Mealer 

In a town deep in the Florida Everglades, where high 

school football is the only escape, a haunted quarterback, a 

returning hero, and a scholar struggle against terrible odds. 

 

 

The Moon and More by Sarah Dessen 

During her last summer at home before leaving for college, Emaline begins a whirlwind romance 

with Theo, an assistant documentary filmmaker who is in town to make a movie. 



DISTRICT NEWSLETTER 

The end of the 2012-2013 school year brings six retirements with it.  Retiring this year are Elementary 

Teacher, Rose Nowak; Jr./Sr. High School Librarian, George Kibler; High School Technology Teachers, 

Ronald Uhlman and Richard Brechtel; Jr./Sr. High School Secretary, Dottie Bauer; and Eden Elementary 

Principal, Richard Schaefer. 

Rosemary Nowak started teaching in Eden in 1990.  She grew up and 

attended college in Ohio, taught a year in San Antonio, Texas, then moved to 

Western New York with her husband, where she taught in various Catholic 

Schools until being hired to teach in Eden.  She was originally hired to teach 

Sixth Grade Science.  In 1990, the student population was increasing, so there 

was a need for an additional sixth grade teacher who had an interest in 

teaching Science.  She was hired to fill that position and started out teaching 

five sections of Science.  A couple of years later, she was asked  to teach a 

section of ELA, along with the Science, and in subsequent years as class sizes 

have changed,  she has also taught Social Studies and Math.   

Mrs. Nowak received two Teacher Appreciation Awards from the ETA; One in the mid-nineties, and 

another last year for her participation as the Eden Representative for the Teacher Center. 

Her fondest memories from her time at Eden include the many wonderful friends she has made, and the 

great students she has had who taught her how to laugh with them and laugh at herself.  The kids kept her 

young at heart!… Hatching dozens of chickens and launching thousands of rockets, chaperoning class trips 

to places like the Whale Watch at Plymouth, Massachusetts, live theater in Toronto to see The Lion King,  

getting soaking wet on the Hurricane Deck during the Niagara Falls Experience, the end of the year Faculty 

Parties at Judy Maynard’s House.  Those parties signaled the official beginning of summer vacation.  In 

addition, she has really loved serving as Eden’s Representative on The Teacher Center Policy Board for the 

last 13 years.   

Mrs. Nowak and her husband have lots of plans to travel, both in the states and abroad.  She also plans to 

spend lots of time with her grandchildren!  Mostly she just wants to enjoy life!  She will fondly remember 

the kindness and support of the staff, faculty, and principal at Eden Elementary, especially when she was 

dealing with tough health issues.  The folks in the Elementary Building have been like family to her.  She 

will always remember her daily drive into the rural setting of Eden from 

her home in Lancaster, especially the breathtaking view when she crossed 

the Eden Valley Bridge in the fall when the leaves were changing color, 

and in the springtime when all the trees starting budding and the farms 

came back to life! 

George Kibler has served as the Jr./Sr. High School Librarian for the 

past 18 years.  After a short career in the U.S. Army as an Air Traffic 

Controller, and twenty plus years as an engineer in the medical electronics 

and industrial process control fields, he completed graduate school and 

started his career at Eden as a School Media Specialist in 1995.  

(continued on page 10) 
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 There have been many changes in his position over the years.  Most involved the integration of 

computers into both the business and education functions of the Library.  Records were digitized and an 

automated cataloging system was implemented to replace the traditional card catalog.  Computers found 

their way into budgeting, ordering and processing materials.  The most valuable were the changes on the 

education side – typing tutors, word processing, reading, spelling, and math software, the Internet, iDevices, 

and electronic books. 

Mr. Kibler is a member of Phi Beta Mu, an honorary library society.  Some of his most memorable 

moments involved the seventh graders – new school, new teachers.  As he grew weary of putting a ―Library 

Closed for Lunch‖ sign up, he made a new one that said ―Library Closed - Gone Fishing‖, which prompted 

a seventh grader to go to the office and ask Miss Menkiena, ―Can he do that?‖ 

Mr. & Mrs. Kibler are looking forward  to traveling throughout the United States, including Alaska and 

Hawaii, with emphasis on the National Parks, where they plan to do some hiking, kayaking, and 

photography.  They hope to spend more time with their two daughters, sons-in-law and five grandchildren.  

He also intends to complete restoration of his 1960 Corvette, and he looks forward to having more time to 

play guitar.  Mr. Kibler will most remember the people - faculty, students, and staff - who make Eden the 

best school district!  

Eden Central School has been a large part of Ronald Uhlman’s life since he was a third grader at GLP 

and a member of the first graduating class from the existing high school.  After graduating from Alfred Ag. 

& Tech., and working in the Syracuse area, Ron enrolled in Buffalo State College to earn a Bachelor’s 

Degree in Industrial Arts.  In the fall of 1980, he returned to Eden to embark on his 33 year teaching career.  

Mr. Uhlman earned a Master’s Degree in Industrial Arts, as well as certifications in Occupational Math, 

Driver Education and School District Administration.  He is a certified NY and National Boater Safety 

Instructor and instructs and belongs to the Professional Association of Ski Instructors.  Mr. Uhlman has 

taught more than 18 different technology courses over the years, driver 

education since 1978, and he belongs to several professional organizations.  

In addition, he was the Embers Yearbook advisor for many years, the ETA 

treasurer, building representative, President and Vice President of the 

Western New York Technology Education Association for nine years and a 

New York State Teacher’s Retirement System delegate.  In 1989, Mr. 

Uhlman was honored as the NYS Technology Education Teacher of the 

Year.  He has also been honored with a NYSUT Leadership Award.   

Retirement will afford him the time to boat, ski, paint, teach driver 

education, remodel and do yard work.  He will enjoy his cottage property, 

as well as family and friends.       

After graduating from college in 1979, Richard Brechtel started his teaching career at Starpoint.  When 

the opportunity arose to teach woodworking in Eden, he applied and was hired in September of 1980.  

Teaching over 25 technology related courses during his 33 year career, Mr. Brechtel has enjoyed every 

minute.  He has been a vital part of Eden Athletics as the boys and girls tennis coach, and he feels that he 

has learned a lot from the students, as well as other coaches both on and off the court.  Mr. Brechtel was 

awarded ―Teacher of the Year‖ in 1985 by the Eden Teachers’ Association.       (continued on page 11) 
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Mr. Brechtel feels fortunate to have been a part of the Eden Central 

School District and credits his colleagues, students, and members of the 

administration for making his career memorable.  He will forever 

appreciate having the ability to watch his students grow into mature 

men and women.   

Retirement will allow him more time to do the things he loves.  He 

will surf, camp, fish, play golf and tennis and enjoy the company of his 

wife, Joan and his two daughters.   

Dottie Bauer will retire after a 22 year contribution to the District.  

She spent the first ten years of her career at Bethlehem Steel as a 

secretary, then she became a teacher aide at the Eden Co-Op Nursery 

School.  In 1991, she started working at Eden High School as a teacher 

aide in the copy room, making copies for the district, as well as 

overseeing afternoon detention.  In 1996, she became a Senior Clerk 

Typist in the Special Education Office and then moved to the Jr./Sr. 

High Main Office where she has spent the remainder of her 

employment.   

As a lifelong resident of Eden, Mrs. Bauer and her husband of 47 

years, John, have three children and three grandchildren.  Dottie says 

she is looking forward to spending more time with all of them in her 

newfound freedom.  She will also be making her own hours and calling 

the shots as she lends a hand to her husband’s company as a 

bookkeeper, but she will still find time for gardening and antiques.   

Richard Schaefer is ending his 22 year career as the Eden 

Elementary School Principal with about two months serving as Acting 

Superintendent.  He was awarded the Western New York Educational 

Service Council Administrator of the Year Award in 2012.  Mr. 

Schaefer will take many fond memories of his faculty and staff with him 

as he retires.  He has enjoyed all the meetings and the turkey and 

mashed potato lunches. 

In his free time, Mr. Schaefer will have the opportunity to spend 

more time with his family, play his guitar, kayak, learn Spanish, perhaps 

be a consultant for Pearson publishing, and last, but not least, he will 

work on his stand up routine.   

We wish all of our retirees a long and happy retirement! 
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Eden Central School —  Embrace, educate, empower 

EDEN CENTRAL SCHOOL  

BOARD OF EDUCATION 

 

Mr. Steven Cerne, President 2013 

Mrs. Kristen Pinker, Vice President 2013 

Mr. Michael Breeden 2014 

Mr. Michael Byrnes 2014 

Mr. Colin Campbell 2014 

Mr. Scott Henderson 2015 

Mrs. Barbara Henry 2015 

Mrs. Sandra Anzalone, Superintendent 

Barbara Thomasulo & Cathy Dobson,  

Co-Editors 

June 2013 

Eden Central School 

3150 Schoolview Road 

Eden, New York  14057 

ELEMENTARY STUDENTS OF THE MONTH 

May 

Grade 3:  Drew Cassidy, Erin Hoelscher, 

Benjamin Shephard, Herbert Stockschlaeder, 

Jordan Wendel. 

Grade 4:  Caleb Gould, Emily Krawczyk, 

Carleigh Sutfin, Angela Waldraff, Brooke 

Woodard. 

Grade 5:  Martin Barnack, Cambryn 

Cummins, Eliza McDonnell, Rachel Nordblum, 

Emma Tambacas. 

Grade 6:  Emma Cummings, Noah Goetz, 

Grace Haier, Amy Panaro, Colton Stetz. 

June 

Grade 3:  Alicia Campos, Danielle Gephart, 

Tyler Mikolajczak, Shane Walczyk, Thomas 

Winiasz. 

Grade 4:  Noah Brosnick, Mackenzie 

Hanavan, Faith Kennedy, Kaylee King, Mathew 

Niedermeier.  

Grade 5:  Aidan Johnson, Alexandra 

Mysliwiec, Braedon Sidor, Katie Wittmeyer, 

Allison Woltz. 


